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NOTICE OF NEXT MEETING: 25 January 1995
Room 1127 Graduate Center, CU.N.Y.
Executive Board: 6:15 PM
General Membership: 7:00 PM
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Minutes of the PANYC Executive Board Meeting 16 November 1994

President Linda Stone called the meeting to order at 6:30PM. The following committees will report to the
General Membership meeting: Archives, Awards, Burial Ground, Exhibit, Membership, Native American

Affairs, Newsletter, Public Program, and Research and Planning.

PRESENT: Cantwell, Dublin, Geismar, Harris, Rothschild, Stone, Wall, and Yamin

TREASURER'S REPORT: The treasurer reported a balance of $1184.

SECRETARY'S REPORT: The following changes to the minutes of the last Executive Board meeting were
made. In the President's Report, "Howard Winter" should be changed to Howard Winters; accordingly, in the
following sentence, "Winter's" should be Winters'. In the Education Committee report, the first sentence
should read "Stone discussed a press release about Gene Ritter's Coney Island project ..." Under New Business,
the first sentence should begin "Geismar raised the issue of continuing PANYC involvement ..." The minutes

were accepted as amended.

PRESIDENT'S REPORT: Copies of correspondance on behalf of PANYC are reprinted in the newsletter. Stone
advised that she and Dublin are scheduled to meet with Jennifer Raab, the new commissioner of the NYCLPC,
on 1 December 1994. She requested guidance from the Board on topics to be discussed; recommendations
included the pending legislation, whether the LPC intends to hire a new counsel to replace Dorothy Minor,
and whether there are plans to increase the archaeology staff beyond the current 1 1/2 lines. Stone received
a notice that the Bioanthropology laboratory at Howard University will be arranging tours of the facility
during the SHA meetings, and wondered whether PANYC members would be interested in scheduling a tour.
The Board was very enthusiastic; the idea will be raised at the membership meeting. On behalf of the Board,
Cantwell thanked Stone for arranging the showing of the African Burial Ground video for PANYC members.

MEMBERSHIP: The Board recommended that Killeen send out dues reminders to the membership.

NATIVE AMERICAN AFFAIRS: Cantwell reported that Deborah Poolaw, a Western Delaware, is now
responsible for administering NAGPRA.

RESEARCH AND PLANNING: Harris reported that the PANYC symposium on reconstructing past
landscapes was fairly well attended, not only by PANYC members but also by students and faculty from local
universities. The speakers were excellent and there was lively discussion among speakers and audience
members. The program and abstracts of the talks will be included in the next PANYC newsletter. The
committee formally thanked Nan Rothschild for arranging the use of Barnard's Sulzberger Parlor; it was an
excellent setting that no doubt contributed to the informal and lively tone of the day. Thank-you notes have
been sent to the speakers. The committee is entertaining ideas for a topic for next year's symposium, assuming
that the membership agrees that PANYC should sponsor another event of this type. A possible topic might
entail excavation and collections management in the current era of NAGPRA, repatriation, and 36CFR Part
79. The Board agreed that the symposium was a success and that PANYC should sponsor another, perhaps




to coincide with the January meeting with NYAC. Stone commended the committee on its work.

OLD BUSINESS: Stone reported that phase II construction has begaun at the ATURA site. She made a site
visit and noted that a number of trenches have been dug for utilities. These are near the street; it is not clear

whether the archaeologically sensitive backyard areas will be affected. She has drafted a letter to the Advisory
Council regarding these events; the draft was passed around for Board members' comments.

No further business was brought before the Board.

Respectfully submitted, Susan A. Dublin for John J, Killeen, Secretary 1994-5




City of New York
DEPARTMENT OF
HOUSING PRESERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT
100 GOLD STREET, NEW YORK, N.Y. 10038

DEBORAH C. WRIGHT
Commissioner

November 16, 1994

Mr. Don L. Klima

Director, Eastern Office of Review

Advisory Council On Historic Preservation
1100 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Room 809
Washington, DC 20004 -

Re: Atlantic Terminal/Brooklyn Center Project
Dear Mr. Klima:

T am writing in response to your recent letter regarding the
Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) by and among the City of New York,
the New York State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) and the
Advisory Council on Historic Preservation (Council), with respect
to the Atlantic Terminal Partnership New Homes site.

In your letter, you suggest that the implementation of the
Atlantic Terminal Partnership New Homes Project might have an
effect on archaeological resources that are potentially eligible
for inclusion in the National Register of Historic Places, and
that the City, SHPO and the Council will need to determine
whether the existing MOA should be amended or whether this matter
should be handled as a discovery in accordance with 36 CFR

800.11.

You assert in your letter that the excavation on Phase I of the
site is affecting previously "unidentified" archaeological
properties. However, we have been informed by the Historical
Perspectives archaeologists who prepared the 1985 Phase IA
Archaeological Impact Report for the Atlantic Terminal and
Brooklyn Center Projects that any of the resources which may have
peen uncovered by the excavation on Phase I of the site were, in
fact, previously identified but not deemed significant based on
the accepted archaeological standards used in 1985.

(212) 978-6100 FAX (212) 267-2565
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Since the requirements of 36 CFR 800.11 apply only where
implementation affects previously unidentified property or affect
a known historic property in an unanticipated manner, this matter
should not be handled as a discovery under such section and
consequently there is no need to amend the MOA.

As we explained in a recent letter to Linda Stone, President of
Professional Archaeologists of New York City, although we do not
believe that any further archaeological studies are required by
law, HPD will ensure that an archaeological documentary study
(including any field testing and recovery deemed necessary by the
Landmarks Preservation Commission) is conducted of the Phase Two
and Three portions of the New Homes site (approximately the
southern halves of Blocks 2004, 2005 and 2006) before the
construction begins on these properties.

This archaeological work will be conducted in accordance with the
Landmarks Preservation Commission's "Guidelines for Archaeology"”
and the CEQR Technical Manual, in a manner consistent with the
Secretary of the Interior's "Standards and Guidelines for
Archaeological Documentation” and the Advisory Council on
Historic Preservation's Treatment of Archaeological Properties.

The properties will be properly secured during any archaeological
field investigations. i

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Lee
Warshavsky, HPD's Director of Single Family Housing Programs, at
(212) 978-6580.

Sincerely, -

ol S

Deborah C. Wright
Commissioner

cc: James Warren, NYS Historic Preservation Office
Anne Seel, NYC Landmarks Preservation Commission
Susan M. Shapiro, NYC Law Department
Annette M. Barbaccia, NYC Office of Environmental

Coordination




City of New York
DEPARTMENT OF
HOUSING PRESERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT
100 GOLD STREET, NEW YORK, N.Y. 10038

DEBORAH C. WRIGHT

Commissioner

November 16, 1994

Linda Stone, President

Professional Archaeologists of New York City
249 East 48th Street - #2B

New York, NY 10017

Re: Atlantic Terminal Partnership New Homes Project
Dear Ms. Stone:

Thank you for your recent letter requesting a reevaluation of
archaeological resources within the Atlantic Terminal Partnership
New Homes site. As you know, as soon as we received your letter,
we ensured that the builder of the New Homes Project took all
necessary steps to secure the site against trespassers.

Although we do not believe that any further archaeological
studies are required by law, HPD will ensure that an
archaeological documentary study (including any field testing and
recovery deemed necessary by the Landmarks Preservation
Commission) is conducted of the Phase Two and Three portions of
the site (approximately the southern halves of Blocks 2004, 2005
and 2006) before the construction begins on these properties.

This archaeological work will be conducted in accordance with the
Landmarks Preservation Commission's "Guidelines for Archaeology"”
and the CEQR Technical Manual, in a manner consistent with the
Secretary of the Interior's "Standards and Guidelines for
Archaeological Documentation" and the Advisory Council on
Historic Preservation's Treatment of Archaeological Properties.
The properties will be properly secured during any archaeological
field investigations.

As you know, however, the excavation and foundation work has
already been completed for the Phase One portion of the site.
Accordingly, construction will continue on this prorerty without
any further archaeological studies.

212y 97861 FAN (210 2672508
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We appreciate your having worked with us to arrive at a mutually
satisfactory resolution of this matter. If you have any
questions, please feel free to contact Lee Warshavsky, HPD's
Director of Single Family Housing Programs, at (212) 978-6580.

Sincerely,

/\%Nﬁ‘-uff

Deborah C. Wright
Commissioner

cc: James Warren, NYS Historic Preservation Office
Anne Seel, NYC Landmarks Preservation Commission
Susan M. Shapiro, NYC Law Department

Annette M. Barbaccia, NYC Qffice of Environmental
Ccocordination




ProressioNaL ArcHaEoLoaists ofF New York Crry

249 East 48th Street, #2B
New York, New York 10017
(212)888-3130

November 17, 1994

Mr. Don L. Klima, Director,

Eastern Office Review 4
Advisory Council on Historic Preservation
The Old Post Office Building

1101 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.. #109
Washington, D.C. 20004

Dear Mr. Klima.

I am writing to you once again on behalf of Professional Archaeologists of New York City (PANYC)
regarding the Atlantic Terminal/Brooklyn Center project in the Fort Greene section of Brooklyn. It has
come to our attention that this project continues to be developed and is now in construction phase 2, in
violation of the law (see attached photograph). This means there is further possibility for the loss of
archaeological data in areas adjacent to those previously looted. Your October 12, 1994 letter to
Commissioner Wright of New York City Housing Preservation Development informing the City of its
legal obligations has had no effect.

We request that any work which may affect the integrity of archaeological resources within this project
area stop immediately, including removal of overburden that may enable looters to plunder the site. No
further construction should be conducted until the applicable laws can be complied with. Additionally,
no federal funding should be applied while this project is in violation of the law. We urge you to take
prompt action on this serious matter before additional resources are destroyed. ,

Sincerely,

(S e . . —

Linda Stone
PANYC President 1994/95

cc: J. Aldrich, OPRHP
H. Cisnerso, HUD -
J. Davidson, SHPO
D. Gillespie, OPRHP
R. Guiliani, Mayor
J. Raab, LPC
V. White, HPD



DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING PRESERVATION
AND DEVELQPMENT
DEBORAH C. WRIGHT, Conunissioner

Office of Development
100 GOLD STREET, NEW YORK, N.Y. 10033

IR ‘;‘
%W%}‘ LAUR! MILLER MICHEL. Deputy Commissioner
VERONICA M. WHITE, Assistant Commissioner

December 2, 1994

Linda Stone, President

Professional Archaeologists of New York City
249 Fast 43th Street - #2B

New York, NY 10017

Re: Atlantic Terminal Partnership New Homes Project
Dear Ms. Stone:

T am writing in response to your November 17 letter to Don L.
Klima of the Advisory Council on Historic Preservation regarding
the start of construction on Phases Two and Three of the Atlantic
Terminal Partnership New Homes site. Please be advised that as
per Commissioner Wright's November 16 letter to you, construction
on Phases Two and Three will not begin until the archaeological
work described in her letter has been completed.

The work which you describe in your letter to Mr. Klima is either
the construction of Cumberland Street or the removal gf several
gas tanks located near the corner of Atlantic and Carlton Avenues
which had been leaking. In addition, please note that HPD had
given permission to the developer of the Partnership Project to
store material from the Phase One site on the Phase Two and Three
sites on a temporary basis.

If you have any questions, please contact Lee Warshavsky, HPD's
Director of Single Family Housing Programs, at (212) 978-6580.

Sincerely,
/

1 .. . /', l>Z

i b

Veronica M. White

cc: Don L. Klima, Advisory Council on Historic Preservation
James Warren, NYS Historic Preservation Office
Anne Seel, NYC Landmarks Preservation Commission
Susan M. Shapiro, NYC Law Department
Annette M. Barbaccia, NYC Office of Environmental
Coordination




ProressioNaL ArcHaEoLoaIsTs oF New York Ciry

November 30, 1994

Mayor Rudolph Guiliani
City Hall :
New York, New York 1000

Dear Mayor Guiliani,

I am writing to you on behalf of Professional Archaeologists of New York City (PANYC) regarding the
Municipal Reference Library located at 31 Chambers Street. We are dismayed to learn that continued
funding for this library is in jeopardy under one version of the proposed city budget cuts. We urge you
to consider the importance of maintaining a single repository for city documents. The documents in the
Municipal Reference Library belong to the people of New York City and as such should be maintained
together in one central location. It would be a tragedy to split up a collection made up of years of city
records. This body of valuable information relating to our city’s heritage could never be replicated or
reassembled. While one alternative may be to dismantle the collection and distribute it to each borough, '
we would like you to consider the benefits of keeping all of the materials under one roof, easily accessible
to the public. This library is an important resource and anything done to alter it would be more than
unfortunate. =

We implore you to consider maintaining the Municipal Reference Library at 31 Chambers Street. It is
a major source of research material on New York City, useful to a variety of professionals and
individuals. Its elimination would be a short-sighted decision with long-term implications. '

Sincerely,

Linda Stone

PANYC President 1994/95
249 East 48 Street, #2B

New York, New York 10017

cc: W. Diamond, Department of General Services
P. Vallone, City Council
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NEW YORK CIEY DEPARTMENT OF RECORDS AND INFORMATION SERVICES
OFFLICE OF THE COMMISSIONER
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31 Chambers Street. Suite 303
New York, NY 10007

(212) 788-3607

FAX Number: {212) 788-8614
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George J. Rios. Commissioner

December 16, 1994

Linda Stone

PANYC President 1994/95
249 East 48th Street, #2B
New York, -NY 10017

Dear Ms. Stone:

Mayor Giuliani has asked me to respond to your letter of
concern relative to the Department of Records and Information
Services (DORIS) and to thank you for writing.

Rest assured that within the framework of avoiding
duplicatie, non-essential functions, and budgetary constraints,
we are committed to the preservation of our City's archives and
rich history.

We have been endowed with a rich historical legacy built
upon the work of succeeding administrations, and preserved for
our study and benefit. 'With the advice of proféssional
archivists and concerned organizations, it is now our
responsibility to continue this work.

Sincerely,

(P S

George J. Rios
COMMISSIONER

GJR/grp

cc: Hon. Rudolph W. Giuliani, Mayor
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January 3, 1995

Executive Director

Advisory Council on Historic Preservation
1100 Pennsylvania Avenue

Suite 809

Washington, D.C. 20004

RE: Proposed Revisions to 36 CFR Part 800

Dear Executive Director,

I am writing on behalf of Professional Archaeologists of New York City (PANYC) in response to your
request for comments on the proposed revisions of 36 CFR Part 800 - Protection of Historic and Cultural
Properties. In general, we endorse the increased emphasis placed on early planning and the streamlining
exemplified by the integration of Section 106 with internal agency planning procedures. However, of
the issues you feel require special attention, we can only comment on those which most directly affect
us; Public Participation, Role of Certain Interested Parties, Disputes Over Application of the Regulations,
Reviews and Appeals, Treatment of Archeological Resources and Use of Information Technology.

The increased role of public participation in the Section 106 process under the proposed revisions is
commendable. However we did not find adequate language with regard to how public participation and
comment will be taken into account by agencies. Language regarding the weight of public comment
should be added so there is no question about the authority of both the public and the agency officials as
well as recourse for members of the public who feel they were not given due consideration in the Section
106 process.

The newly defined role of certain interested parties seems to be an improvement for property owners.
However the role of "interested party" should not be limited to property owners. We agree that the
resolution of disputes has often been problematic. However, particularly in the case of archaeological
resources, the proposed changes do not seem to include Council consultation on disagreements with the
Conditional No Adverse Effect finding. It appears that the Council would only consult on reviews and
appeals when requested to do so by official interested parties or recognized members of the public. While
this may provide "fair access to the Council”, it does not give the Council a mechanism to participate
effectively prior to this critical time. There may be instances when agency officials and SHPOs are in
agreement differing from members of the public or. potentially, the Council. Language should be added
regarding these types of situations.

Treatment of archaeological resources through the use of Conditional No Adverse Effect Determination
(CNAED) could potentially be problematic. The proposed regulation does not include a documentation
requirement for the CNAED, as opposed to No Adverse Effect, and it should. Furthermore, while the
Council would be notified of the CNAED, there is no mechanism for Council follow-up. The unfortunate
result appears to be a weakening of the regulatory process. The involvement of the Council at this stage
has been critical in the past. Where the Council was previously an MOA signatory with regard to
archaeological resources, they would have no role. not even as a back-up, under the proposed Section
106 changes. It is our opinion this definitely undermines the effectiveness of the system.

With the increased role in the Section 106 process defined for members of the public, information



dissemination is a critical issue. We support the establishment of a central point of contact for this. An
Internet Bulletin Board or something similar. adaptive to changing technological capabilities. could list
undertakings.

In addition to the issues you have considered, we also have other concerns. Although we understand the
Council’s need to free personnel from routine matters, we fear chaos will ensue. As mentioned above.
the main concern with the elimination of the Council as a signatory to MOAs is whether there exists
sufficient authority to overcome potential local political concerns. This of particular concern in more
rural areas where groups such as PANYC do not exist or where local community participation is less
active. In many instances, the Council’s input is extremely important. While the proposed guidelines
do provide an avenue for soliciting the Council’s participation, we fear there is potential for important
considerations to be ignored. We trust the proposed changes will realistically addresses this issue.

We hope our comments will be considered in finalizing the proposed changes to 36 CFR Part 800. We
understand that an extension of the deadline for comments is being extended, upon request, for a period
of one month. PANYC formally requests this courtesy as further discussion may produce additional
comments.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide you with input on the proposed revisions. Please let us know

how we may obtain a copy of either the revised "proposed rules" or the revised regulations, as
appropriate.

Sincerely,

Linda Stone
PANYC President 1994/95

249 East 48 Street, #2B
New York, New York 10017
(212)888-3130




ProressionaL ArcHaeoLoaists oF New York Ciry

January 3, 1995

Joseph Seebode, Chief

CENAN-OP-R

Regulatory Branch, Operations Division
U.S. Army Corp of Engineers

New York District

26 Federal Plaza

New York, New York 10278

Dear Chief Seebode,

I am writing on behalf of Professional Archaeologists of New York City (PANYC) to request that our
organization be placed on the list to receive public notices and permit applications for the New York
Metropolitan area so that we may comment, as appropriate. PANYC is a group of professional
archaeologists who are actively involved in the protection and preservation of archaeological and historic
resources within the city of New York. Our organization was formed in 1980 with two purposes: 1) to
promote cooperation and communication among professional archaeologists in New York City, and 2)
to advise and educate public agencies and the general public on matters relating to the archaeology of
New York City. It is in this second role that we are interested in commenting on Army Corp actions.

Please send the public notices and permit applications to:
Shelly Spritzer
PANYC Action Committee
P.O. Box 1503
Murray Hill Station
New York, New York 10156
Thank you.

Sincerely,

Lt St

Linda Stone
PANYC President 1994/95

249 East 48 Street, #2B
New York, New York 10017
(212)888-3130
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THE URBAN REPORT CENTER

The Urban Archaeology Group announces the establishment of a center for the
distribution of reports in urban archaeology. This center was established to address
the problem of the general lack of availability of contract reports, and to insure that
researchers can access the latest developments in this young specialty.

Individuals and firms may participate in the center by submitting a legible, unbound
copy of each contract report they wish to have entered in the center. Each report
should be accompanied by a signed release that gives the center permission to
photocopy the report and distribute it on an at-cost basis. Copyrighted material must
be accompanied by a signed and notarized release from the copyright holder. A set
of descriptive key words should also be submitted for each report,

Each report will be entered into a Hypercard (Macintosh) based bibliography. This
computer bibliography will be the source of a printed bibliography of reports on file
that will be distributed to the membership of the Urban Archaeology Group on a
regular basis. The list will be also be available upon request.

The bibliography will include the cost of each report calculated at the rate of seven
cents ($0.07) per page plus postage. A copy of the bibliography will be available in
Hypercard on a 3.5" data disk for the cost of a replacement disk and postage, which
will allow those with the proper hardware and software to perform their own
bibliographic searches and compile customized bibliographies.

Those who would like to participate in the Urban Report Center should send copies
of reports to:

Patrick H. Garrow

Garrow & Associates, Inc.

3772 Pleasantdale Road, Suite 200
Atlanta, Georgia 30340

Attn: Urban Report Center

h

=i

I

1Nl



REPORTS AVAILABLE FROM THE URBAN ARCHAEOLOGY REPORT CENTER

Anderson, Elizabeth W. _
1981 Historical Archaeological Reconnaissance and Assessment, Barry's Farm, Washington, D .(Soil

Systems, Inc., Marietta, Georgia. Submitted to Wallace, Roberts, and Todd, Inc,, Philadelphia. (Copy
cost: 74 pp. @ $0.07 /p=5$5.18; Postage=52.90; Total cost=5$8.08)

Cheek, Charles D, Amy Friedlander, Cheryl A. Holt, Charles H. LeeDecker, and Teresa E. Ossim
1987 Archaeclogical Imvestigations af the Natiomal Photographic Inlerpreluiion Center Addition,
Washington, D.C. Navy Yard Annex. Soil Systems, Inc., Marietta, Georgia. Submitted to Leo A. Daley,
Architects, Washington, D.C. (Copy cost: 265 pp. @ $0.07/ p=$18.55; Postage=84.10; Total c05t=§22.65)

Elliott, Rita Folse
1990 A Tale of Two Cisterns: Data Recovery Investigation at 31INH684, New Hanover County, North

Carolina . Brockington and Associates, Atlanta. Submitted to Landmark Orgarization, Inc., Wilmington,
North Carolina, (Copy cost: 139 pp. @ $0.07 /p=$9.73; Postage=84.10; Total cost=$13.83)

Foss, Robert W, Patrick H. Garrow, and Silas D, Hurry
1982 Archaeological Investigations of the Edenton Snuff and Tobacco Manufacturdorth Carolina
Archaeological Council Publication No. 12. Soil Systems, Inc., Marietta, Ceorgia. North Carolina
Archaeological Council and the Archeology Branch, Department of Cultural Resources, Raleigh. (Copy
cost: 134 pp. @ $0.07 /p=4$9.38; Postage=52.90; Total cost=512.28)

Friedlander, Amy
1981 Historic Analysis of Site for Proposed Times Square Hotel, New York, New York . Soil Systems, Inc.,

Marietta, Georgla. Submitted to the City of New York. (Copy cost: 201 pp. @ $0.07/ p=$14.07;
Postage=$4.10; Total cost=$18.17)

Garrow, Patrick H.

1991 Final Phase I Archaeological and Historical Investigations of the Warfield Site (18MO327),
Mantgomery County, Maryland Garrow & Associates, Inc,, Atlanta. Submitted to the Maryland
Department of Transportation, Baltimore. (Copy cost: 128 pp. @ $0.07/ p=$8.96; Postage=5$2.90; Total
cost=$11.36) v

(Copies also available upon request from the Maryland Department of Transportation as the State Highway
Administration's Archeological Report Series Number 40 report.) '

Garrow, Patrick H., (editor)

1982 Archaological Investigations on the Washington, D.C. Civic Center Site. Soil Systems, Inc.,
Marietta, Georgia. Submitted to Historic Preservation Office, Department of Housing and Community
Development, Government of the District of Columbia. (Copy cost: 250 pp. @ $0.07/ p=$17.50;
Postage=3$4.10; Total cost=$21.60)

Garrow, Patrick H., Tim Cocker, and Richard Warner
1977 Phase II Intensive Archaeological Survey: Proposed Site of the Courthouse and Detention Facility for
Chowan County, Edenton, North Carolina Soil Systems, Inc., Marietta, Ceorgia. Submitted to Chowan
County Commission, Edenton, North Carolina. (Copy cost; 70 pp. @ $0.07 / p=54.50; Postage=52.90; Total
cost=$7.80)

Garrow, Patrick H., Charles M. Haecker, and Silas D. Hurry
1978 Archacological Investigations in the Courthouse Square Project, Proposed Courthouse Sitevoll. Soil
Systems, Inc., Marietta, Georgia. Submitted to National Park Service, Interagency Archeological
Services, Atlanta. (Copy cost: 130 pp. @ $0.07/p=$9.10; Postage=52.90; Total cost=5$12.0C)

Page-1



Garrow, Patrick H., Robert W. Foss, and Silas D, Hurry
1978 Archacological Investigations in the Courthowse Square Project, Proposed Detention Facility vol. I,
Soil Systems, Inc., Marietta, Georgia. Submitted to National Park Service, Interagency Archeological
Services, Atlanta. (Copy cost: 127 Pp- @ $0.07/p=88.89; Postage=$2 90; Total cost=$11.75)

Garrow, Patrick H., and J. W. Joseph
1985 Historical and Archaeological Investigations of the New Bern Motor Inn Site, New Bern, North
Carolina. Garrow & Assodates, Inc.,, Atlanta. Submitted to Mardeck, Ltd., Rockville, Maryland, (Copy
cost: 102 pp. @ 80.07/p=$7.14; Postage=$2.90; Total cost=$10.04)

Garrow, Patrick H., and Mary Beth Reed
1986 In Search of Suter's Tavern: Historical and Archaeological Testing Investigations of the Southeast
Corner of the Georgetown Incinerator Property, Grorgetown, District of ColumbidGarrow & Associates,
Inc, Atlanta. Submitted to Department of Administrative Services, District of Columbia, {Copy cost: 137
Pp- @ 50.07/p=8$9 59; Postage=$4.10; Total cost=513.69)

Carrow, Patrick H., Steve A. Symes, and Henry W, Case
1985 Physical Anthropology and Archaeological Investigations of the Nancy Creek Primitive Baptist
Church Cemetery, Chamblee, Georgia Garrow & Associates, Inc., Atlanta. Submitted to Parsons
Brinckerhoff Quade & Douglas, Inc,, Atlanta. (Copy cost: 196 pp. @ $0.07/p=5$13.72; Postage=$4.10; Total
cost=517.82)

Garrow, Patrick H. et al.
1981 Cultural Resource Investigation of Historic Wrightsboro, Ceorgia Soil Systems, Inc., Marjatta, GA.
Submitted to Wrightshoro Quaker Community Foundation, Thomson, Georgia. (Copy cost: 157 pp, @
$0.07 /p=$10.99; Postage=%4.10; Total cost=%$15.09)

Geismar, Joan H. (report coordinator)
1983 The Archacological Investigation of the 175 Water Street Block, New York City . vol. 1. Professional
Service Industries, Inc,, New York. Submitted to HRO International. (Copy cost: 330 pp. @
$0.07 /p=$23.10; Postage=$4.10; Total cost=$27.20) . : ' :

1983 The Archacological Investigation of the 175 Water Street Block, New York City . vol. 2. Professional
Service Industries, Inc., New York. Submitted to HRO International. (Copy cost: 544 pp. @
$0.07/p=$38.08; Postage=$4.10; Total cost=$42.18)

Geismar, Joan H,, and Stephen Nicklas
1982 Archaeological Investigation of the 175 Water Street Block, New York, New York . Soil Systems, Inc.,
Marietta, Georgia. Submitted to Fox & Fowle, Architects, P.C., New York. (Copy cost: 72 pp. @
$0.07 /p=3$5.04; Postage=5$2.90; Total Cost=57.94) .

Joseph, ]. W. :
1985 Archagological Reconnaissance in Underground Atlanta ATL-UDAG-84-1-9 Garrow & Associates, ‘
Inc, Atlanta. Submitted to the Underground Festival Development Company and the Office of Economic
Development of Atlanta (Copy cost: 82 pp. @ $0.07 /p=$5.74; Postage=$2.90; Total cost=$8.64)

Joseph, J. W. .
1986 Knoxville-GSA-Archaeological Testing, Historical Archaeology in Block 33 . Garrow & Associates,
Inc, Atlanta. Submitted to General Services Administration and the National Park Service, Atlanta.
(Copy cost: 77 pp. @ $0.07/ p=85.39; Postage=$2.90; Total cost=$8.29)

Joseph, ]. W, and M. B. Reed
1986 Down Under: Archaeological and Historical Testing Phase Investigations in Underground Atlanta
Garrow & Associates, Inc., Atlanta. Submitted to the Underground Festival Development Company and
the Office of Economic Development of Atlanta. (Copy cost: 121 pp..@ $0.07/ p=$8.47; Postage=5$2.90;
Total cost=$11.37)
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Klein, Terry H., and Patrick H. Garrow (editors)
1984 Final Archeological Investigations at the Wilmington Boulzvard: Monroe Street to King Street,
_ Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware-—-Text. Soil Systems, Inc., Marietta, Georgia. Submitted to
U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration and Delaware Department of
State, Division of Historical and Cultural Affairs, Bureau of Archeology and Historic Preservation.
DeIDOT Archeology Series No. 29. (Copy cost: 416 pp. @ $0.07/p=529.12; Postage=34.10; Total
cost=$33.22)

1984 Final Archeological Investigations at the Wilmington Bowlevard. Monroe Street to King Street,
Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware—Appendices. Soil Systems, Inc., Marietta, Georgia.
Submitted to U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration and Delaware
Department of State, Division of Historical and Cultural Affairs, Bureau of Archeology and Historic
Preservation. DelDOT Archeology Series No. 29. (Copy cost: 310 pp. @ $0.07 /p=521.70; Postage=$4.10;
Total cost=$25.80)

Parsons Brinckerhoff Quade & Douglas, Inc.
1989 Grace Memorial Bridge Replacement Study Report S ummaryParsons Brinckerhoff Quade & Douglas,
Tne, Atlanta. (Copy cost: 121 PpP- @ 50.07/p=5847; Postage=$2 90; Total cost=$11.37)

Parsons Brinckerhoff Quade & Douglas, Inc.
1989 Grace Memorial Bridge Replacement Study Feasibility Report Parsons Brinckerhoff Quade &

Douglas, Inc,, Atlanta. (Copy cost: 363 pp. @ $0.07/p=$25.41; Postage=approx. $6.00; Total approx.
cost=8$31.41)

Reed, Mary Beth, Patrick H. Carrow, Gordon P. Watts, and J. W. Joseph
1989 Final Report. An Architectural, Archaeological, and Historical Survey of Selected Portions of
Charleston and Mount Pleasant: Grace Memorial Bridge ReplacemenGarrow & Associates, Inc.,
Atlanta. Submitted to Parsons Brinckerhoff Quade & Douglas, Inc., Atlanta. (Copy cost: 143 pp. @
$0.07/p=5$10.01; Postage=5$4.10; Total cost=$14.11)

Watson, Claudia L., G. Michael Watson, and Jack E. Bernhardt
1979 A Cultural Resource Survey for the City of Tarboro, North Carolina. Soil Systems, Inc.,, Marietta,
Georgia. Submitted to Housing and Community Development, Tarboro. (Copy cost: 168 pp. @
$0.07 / p=511.76; Postage=5$4.10; Total cost=5$15.86)

Wheaton, Thomas R., Jr., and Mary Beth Reed
1988 Raleigh Parking Deck Project Cultural Resources Testing ReporGarrow & Associates, Inc., Atlanta.
Submitted to Dan R. Murray, State Construction Office, Raleigh. (Copy cost: 122 pp. @ $0.07/p=8$8.54;
Postage=52.90; Total cost=$11.44)

TO ORDER REPORTS OR REQUEST FURTHER INFORMATION PLEASE CONTACT:

ATTN: URBAN REPORT CENTER
Garrow & Associates, Ing.

3772 Pleasantdale Rd., Suite 200
Atlanta, Georgia 30340

Telephone (404) 270-1192
FAX (404) 270 1392

Tssued November 27, 1991
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ANNOUNCEMENT

1995 BERT 3SALWEN AWARD
FOR THE BEST STUDENT PAPER ON NEW YORK CITY ARCHAEQLQGY

A prize of $100.00 will by awarded by Professional
Archaeologists of New York City (PANYC) to the author of the best
student paper on New York City archaeology. Although preference
may be given to papers written using materials from contract
archaeology projects in the city, the competition is not limited
to such research. Both graduate and undergraduate students are
urged to apply. Papers should not be longer than 50 pages and
must be submitted in duplicate. The deadline for submission is
March 15th, 1995. Please send manuscripts to Anne-Marie
Cantwell, PANYC Awards Committee, Apt. 5C, 14 Stuyvesant Oval,
New York, New York 1000%. The Bert Salwen Award will be
presented at the annual PANYC Public Program at the Museum of the
City of New York on April 29, 1995.

PLEASE POST



ANNOUNCEMENT TO THE

NOMINATIONS REQUESTED FOR
SPECTAL PANYT AWARD
CONTEIBUTIONS MADE EY A NON

NEW YORK CITY ARCHRECLCGY

FOR OUTZTANDING PROFESSIONAL TO

PANYC (Professional Archaeclogi f New York City) is pleased
¢ reqcuest nominatiorns for a s award honcring non

profes onal archaecloagists, ! uals, or institutions who
nave made outstanding contributions to the furtherance of New

York City archaeclogy. Please send letters of nomination
documenting the nominee's gualifications to Anne-Marie Cantwell,
PANYC Awards Committee Chair, Apt. 5C, 14 Stuyvesant Oval, New
York, New York, 10009. Nominations must be received by March
15th, 199%. The award will be presented at the PANYC Public
Program at the Museum of the City of New York on 29 April 189%.
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Ex_pl_aining Hunter-Gatherer Intensification in
Western North America

Robert L. Bettinger
Department of Anthropology
University of California, Davis

Thursday, February 2, 1995
4:30 - 6:00 |
Greenberg Lounge
Vanderbilt Hall
40 Washington Square South

a / f A lecture in honor of the late

/ Howard D. Winters

| S onsoredb therﬁiw Yo . University, Department of Anthro ology and .
p y theg N y, Uep pology

the Offlce of the Dean Gf thé”Gradu}tt School of Arts and Science and Social Sciences.
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MEMBERSHIP FORM

METROPOLITAN CHAPTER, NEW YORK STATE ARCHAEOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION

January through December 1995

CLASS DUES CHECK HERE
Student $16.00

Active (individuals only) 20.00

Couple (same address) _ 23.00

Institutional ' 40.00

Name

Address

Phone

Please make check out to - Michael Cohn
Mail to - Michael Cohn
Metropolitan Chapter, NYSAA
Time Line Associates
1735 York Ave.
New York, NY 10128



Proressional ArcHAEOLOGISTS OF New York Ciry

MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION

Membership in PANYC is open to any professional archaeologist who subscribes to the purpose of the

organization and who meets the following criteria:
a. Applicants must have been awarded an advanced degree (M.A., M.S., M.Phil., Ph.D., D.Sc., or
official A.B.D.) from an accredited institution in archaeology, anthropology, history, classical studies
or other germane discipline with a specialization in archaeology.
b. Applicants must have at least six weeks of professionally supervised archaeological field training
and four weeks of supervised laboratory analysis and/or curation experience. Requirements for both
field and laboratory experience will be considered to have been met by attendance at an archaeological
field school which meets the guidelines set by the Society of Professional Archaeologists (SOPA).
¢. Applicants must demonstrate professional experience in one or more areas of archaeological
activity, such as: field research and excavation, research on archaeological collections, archival
research, administration of units within public or private agencies oriented toward archaeological
research, conduct of cultural resource management studies for public agencies, or teaching with an
emphasis on archaeological topics. Applicants meeting the education and training criteria and having
other professional interests related to archaeology will be considered on a case by case basis.
d. All prospective applicants must be approved by a majority of members present at a regularly
scheduled meeting of the general membership.
e. Applicants should submit a statement of purpose that includes their interest in New York City
archaeology. Members of PANYC have a commitment to protect and preserve the city’s
archaeological resources and to support research and encourage publication of information recovered
from those resources. Members will not engage in illegal or unethical conduct involving
archaeological matters. In applying for membership it is expected that an individual is in-agreement.
with these goals. PANYC is not an accrediting organization and is not to be used as such.

Application for membership shall be in writing and shall include a copy of the applicant’s resume or vita.

We invite anyone interested in New York City archaeology to subscribe to our Newsletter and to attend our
general membership meetings and annual Public Symposium.

If you are interested in joining PANYC or if you would like to subscribe to the PANYC Newsletter, please
complete the form below and return it to John Killeen, PANYC Secretary, 58 Garnsey Pl., Belford, NJ 07718.

PHONE

ADDRESS

Please indicate preferred mailing address and check below as appropriate.
I wish to apply for membership to PANYC (Dues $15)
I wish to subscribe to the PANYC Newsletter (Fee $10)
Amount of additional doﬁation to PANYC

Signature



